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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
August 15, 2022
Dublin Library

Board Members Present: Gerrilyn Rozich, Tim Lecklider, Dave Cecutti, Jessica Rexer, Robert Ranc, Erick Starkey, Ulises Infante Garcia, Clay Rose, Heather Ditty, Rick Harrison Wolfe, Sharon Baker Magee, Nicolle Gomez Racey, Craig Baldridge, Ian Montgomery, Kollin Hanes, Dr. William Burke, Phil Smith
Board Members Absent: Frank Willson, Amy Numbers, David Babner, Betty Clark, Eric Belfrage, Dr. David Lee
Guests: Megumi Robinson and Abby Papenfus, Belle Communication
Staff: Scott Dring, Sara Blatnik, Katie Thompson, Josh Bricker, Missy Burkett
Board Action Items:
· Dr. Burke made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Tim Lecklider seconded. All approved.
· Tim Lecklider made a motion to approve the funding of a Feasibility Study for a Dublin Athletic/Community Complex at the cost not to exceed $60,000 within the current 2022 budget. Rick Harrison Wolfe seconded. All approved.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Gerrilyn welcomed everyone to the August Board Meeting. She welcomed Megumi Robinson and Abby Papenfus from Belle Communication.
II.   Consent Agenda


a. Financial Overview – Scott provided a summary of the financials for August 2022. Staff also provided the financials last week via email. The current total in the checking and saving accounts through August 2 is $729,098. Account receivables total $9,900 – invoices have been distributed for the 2022 Partnership. It is policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $204,249. Visit Dublin received a CARES Act Loan for $74,400 – the loan will be paid in full in December 2022. The PPP Loan has already been forgiven. Through August 2, total expenses year-to-date stand at 62.2 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 67.5 percent.
The May Bed Tax was $113,156 compared to $73,988 in 2021 which is an increase of 53 percent. The year-to-date bed tax for 2022 totals $451,019 – a 80 percent increase over 2021 and a decrease of 20 percent vs. the pre-pandemic year of 2019. After five months in the budget year, there is a budget surplus of $188,019 vs. projected budget.

b. Consent Agenda Approval – Dr. Burke made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Tim Lecklider seconded. All approved.

III.  Executive Committee Report
a. ARPA Funding – Scott noted that the City of Dublin will allocate $300,000 to Visit Dublin from the American Rescue Plan Act fund. Staff will use those funds for the State and Regional Campaigns in 2023. The City also provided funds to the Dublin Arts Council, Dublin Food Pantry, Dublin Chamber of Commerce and others. Scott thanked the City for its ongoing support of Visit Dublin and Dublin’s hospitality industry.
b. 2023-25 Strategic Plan – Gerrilyn provided an overview of the upcoming 2023-25 Strategic Plan. The final product will include an updated 3-year Strategic Plan that includes a mission, vision, goals, objectives, suggested tactics along with a compilation of the survey and meeting’s feedback. The facilitator will be Bill Geist – a national facilitator and industry expert that has completed hundreds of strategic plans for cities across the World. Bill assisted Visit Dublin 10 years ago with its organizational audit and has a great understanding of our community.
There will be several elements as part of the creation of the Plan, including: One-on-One Meetings with City Leadership, Small Focus Group Meetings, Large Focus Group Meetings and an On-line Survey for the community at large. All of these meetings will take place on September 27.
Gerrilyn noted that there is a Board of Directors Retreat that we expect everyone to attend. This portion of the process will be critical as we shape the future of Visit Dublin and Dublin’s Hospitality Industry. The retreat will be held on September 28 from 9 a.m. – 3 p.m. at Tartan Fields. 
c. Strategic Plan Focus Areas – There will be an opportunity to discuss several focus areas during the Strategic Planning. Scott asked the Board which areas they wanted to focus on so he could then communicate to the Bill Geist, the facilitator. Some of the focus areas for consideration included: Sports facilities, business travel, Key Performance Indicators, focus on local residents and revenue sources beyond bed tax.
d. Visit Dublin Branding – Staff is requesting that Branding be another area of discussion during the Strategic Planning process. The organization has not gone through a Branding process in 15 years although several enhancements have been made over the years. Previously, staff was planning to send out an RFP for a new advertising firm but believes a branding effort should proceed that effort. Scott also noted that it’s been a vision of staff to create a Community Brand amongst all the key organizations in Dublin, such as the City, Chamber, Arts Council and others. An effort was made several years ago but there was hesitation to proceed from several of the organizations.
IV.  Athletic/Community Complex Feasibility Study
Scott noted that creating a world-class athletic facility in Dublin has been a long-term discussion and vision for Visit Dublin and Dublin’s hospitality industry since 2009. 
Here’s a timeline:
September 2009 
Visit Dublin Board of Directors identifies creating new Dublin athletic facilities as part of its 2010-13 Strategic Plan

October 2013
Visit Dublin Board lists building an Athletic Complex as a Big Hairy Audacious Goal (BHAG) in Strategic Plan (remains on current plan)

February 2016
Visit Dublin facilitates a site visit to Grand Park Athletic Complex in Indiana with City of Dublin elected officials and key staff

September 2017
Bridge Park announces vision for a proposed 150,000 square foot multipurpose athletic and events fieldhouse

Spring 2019
Warren County, Butler County and Cedar Point all break ground for new multipurpose athletic facilities

March 2020
Dublin hotel occupancy drops to 22 percent after pandemic hits

April 2021

Corporate travel continues at a standstill while other travel rebounds

June 2021

The City of Dublin purchases 94 acres adjacent to Darree Fields

March 2022
City of Dublin launches Parks & Recreation Master Plan

April 2022
Visit Dublin releases its vision for the “New Darree Fields Community Complex” with support from hospitality industry, Dublin Youth Athletics, Dublin Soccer League and others

May 2022
The Ohio Youth State Soccer Cup pulls event out of Darree Fields citing poor field conditions

June 2022
Visit Dublin President & CEO announces to Dublin City Council that Dublin hotel occupancy is only 52% and corporate travel will never return to pre-pandemic levels – “sports travel must fill the void”

July 2022
Visit Dublin Executive Committee recommends completing and funding a Feasibility Study for an Athletic/Community Complex at Darree Fields. City of Dublin Staff and City Council support the study.

August 2022
Visit Dublin Board of Directors vote to fund a Feasibility Study for a Dublin Athletic/Community Complex at Darree Fields

Scott noted that a major organizational goal for Visit Dublin in 2022 is to spur a conversation with key stakeholders on creating or growing existing athletic facilities in the City of Dublin. Four major reasons for embarking on this effort at this time are:
1) Has been a long-standing need – we pitched this 10+ years ago
2) More competition in the marketplace – new facilities across the state/region
3) We need to fill the void left by the loss of Corporate Travel in Dublin – occupancy rates are only in the mid 50s
4) Opportunity – the City purchased last summer 93 acres adjacent to the 150 acres of Darree Fields
Scott also reinforced that the facility must be appealing to the entire community and be titled an Athletic/Community Complex.
Next step is a Feasibility Study. Staff worked closely with the Executive Committee, City of Dublin Staff and City Council. In addition, staff did its due diligence and received four proposals from the top firms in the United States. The selection was Hunden Strategic Partners, the top firm in the U.S. for Feasibility Studies. They have completed hundreds of studies across the country including indoor and outdoor facilities, which is specifically what Dublin is looking for. The deliverables of the Study include:

1) Orientation with interviews

2) Darree Fields Profile and site analysis

3) Economic, demographic and tourism analysis

4) Local sports facility supply and demand analysis

5) Regional sports facilities analysis *** (Geofencing data that will show how many visitors frequent the facilities and where they are coming from)

6) Sports Tournaments and Opportunity analysis

7) Hotel and Restaurant Analysis

8) Sports Tourism Facility Case Studies

9) Market Findings and recommendations, Demand and Financial Projections

10) Economic, fiscal and employment impact analysis

The goal is to have the study completed by the end of the year with a presentation to the Board, City Staff, Dublin City Council and the community in early January 2023. The cost of the project and travel is to not exceed $60,000. Scott said there is a current Visit Dublin budget surplus of $188,000 this year – the $60,000 would come from those monies since it was not budgeted for in the 2022 budget.

Tim Lecklider made a motion to approve the funding of a Feasibility Study for a Dublin Athletic/Community Complex at the cost not to exceed $60,000 within the current 2022 budget. Rick Harrison Wolfe seconded. All approved.
V.  President & CEO Report   

a. 2022 Sales & Marketing Plan Results -- Scott shared a few highlights from the updated Sales & Marketing Plan. There has been great progress made with the organization’s Big Hairy Audacious Goals (BHAG) – especially with the athletic facility and new revenue sources (via the corporate partnership); launched the new Dublin Park Pass which is a great resource for visitors and residents. It’s sponsored by OhioHealth and already has more than 700 passholders. Users can search and filter through all the amenities offered at Dublin’s 64 parks; Josh was at a Connect Tradeshow last week meeting with association planners generating new leads and business for the city – had 36 appointments; had a record year for packages sold for the Dublin Irish Festival – 191 packages representing more than $115,000 hotel revenue but even a larger economic impact for the City.
b. Mid-Year Dublin Hotel Results – Scott provided the current update on Dublin hotels. He noted that through May, hotel occupancy rates are 52 percent – compared to 42.2 percent during the same period last year. As compared to the pre-pandemic year of 2019, it was 68.5 percent. The average daily rate is a record high of $112.94, compared to $84.81 last year. The dramatic increase in hotel rates is the main reason we’re seeing our bed tax doing well. Scott noted a $28 increase from one year to the next is unheard of. In fact, the month of May alone was $132 – a record high for any month. Some general hotel trends in the market: Our hotels have smaller sales and front desk teams so customer service is a concern; Shorter booking windows - we are sending leads through early September now, typically it’s up to 6-8 months in advance; Smaller meetings (less than 50 people) – with lots of catering only day meetings; Hotels are concerned for Q3 and Q4 with gas prices increasing and school starting.
The Corporate Market continues to be slow and we don’t expect it to ever fully recover from the pandemic. It’s a new world and we have adapted to fill that void with new business to make up for the future losses. Historically, Corporate Travel has been our market’s bread and butter. 
c. Dublin Parks Pass – The Dublin Park Pass, in partnership with OhioHealth, was released this month and already has 700 passholders discovering Dublin’s parks and their activities. The new pass experience allows users to filter through Dublin’s 64 parks to find the desired activity or amenity.
d. Hotel Visits – Staff will be visiting each of Dublin’s hotels next week. This is done annually to better understand the needs of our hoteliers and assist in upcoming projections for the 2023 Budget and Sales & Marketing Plan.
VI.   Guest Speaker – Belle Communication 
The presentation is available upon request.
VII.   Roundtable
Crawford Hoying: Jessica updated on the many events happening in Bridge Park.  The 2nd & 7 Foundation Book Bash/Car Show will be held on August 27th. Wine Fest will take place at North Market Bridge Park on September 16 and 17. Buckeye For Life 5K is on September 1st sponsored by Guinness. The WNCI tailgates return on Friday nights of OSU home football game weekends. Opening soon in Bridge Park are: The Roosevelt Room, San Lang, Valentino’s, and Sandbox Virtual Reality Arcade.

North Market: Rick informed noted that 4-5 new merchants will be in place by the end of the year.

The Memorial Tournament:  Heather stated that tickets will be available for the 2023 Memorial Tournament starting October 1, 2022.

Dublin City Schools:  The school start date is Wednesday, August 17 and Erick reported there are 16,500 students enrolled for the 2022-2023 school year.

City of Dublin:  Robert said the new city manager will be Megan O’Callaghan. Also, the Dublin Irish Festival had a single day record attendance on Saturday. 

Hotels: Kollin reported that room and catering rates have increased by 32%. There have been less than normal lead times on bookings for rooms; therefore, causing staffing and planning issues.

Columbus Zoo and Aquarium: Nicolle noted that Zoombezi Bay is closing September 5th with Zombezi Bay starting September 16 for the second year. The sensory events have been successful at both the Zoo and Zoombezi Bay this year.  Boo at the Zoo will be three weekends instead of five this year.

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, October 17, Noon, Dublin Library
“An economic driver for the City of Dublin attracting visitors and events that generate jobs and Global awareness of Dublin.”

